
BDBA A.G.M Wednesday 7 June 2023 

Meeting opened by the President Carole Booth at 7:30pm and all attendees welcomed by the 

President, Carole Booth. 

Present 
Michael Banks 
Ant Cross 
Nicky Percy 
Trevor Bell 
Mike Percy 
Kat Platt 
Paul Whitehouse 
Fred Barnes 
Carole Booth 
Stu Wickstead 
Stuart Smerdon 
Lee Meakin 
Karen Kenyon Squirrel 
Nikki Wilford 
Lee Meakin 
Jon Jackson 
Steve Blackburn 
 

Apologies 
Sarah Jackson 
Bernadette Tomlinson 
Gordon Jackson 
Penny Page 
Jenny Stothard 
 
Minutes 

Minutes of the 2022 meeting were read and agreed. 
Proposed – Mike Percy 
Seconded – Michael Banks 
 
No matters arising. 
 
Correspondence 

No correspondence received. 

Officer Reports 

Treasurer – Michael Banks 

A balance sheet was handed round and is attached (Attachment 1).  



Michael explained the detail in the balance sheet and proposed that team and player registration 

fees remain unchanged - £15 per mixed team, £10 per levels team and £7 per person registration – 

as there is a healthy balance in the account. 

Michael confirmed that Miller Roskell will continue to offer a level of sponsorship for the next season. 

Match Secretary – Ant Cross 

Ant read the Match Secretary Report and a copy is attached (Attachment 2). 

Chair – Mike Percy 

Mike thanked everyone who is involved in the running of the clubs and those involved on the BDBA 

committee, noting that it can be difficult to keep the clubs going and can be a thankless task at 

times. Following the Covid disruption, we are starting to look ahead to future years with the 

intention of increasing the pool of players. We are starting to have a good pool of younger/junior 

players which will help us stabilize and hopefully, start to grow the league. 

Proposals 

The only proposal received is to make the administrative changes to the Constitution, Standing 

Orders and Competition Rules which have been previously distributed. Copy attached at   

Attachment 3. 

Porposal passed unanimously.  

Election of Officers for 2022/2023 

President 
Carole Booth – Year 2 of 3 
  
Chair 
Mike Percy 
Proposed – Michael Banks 
Seconded – Carole Booth 
 
Vice Chair 
Trevor Bell 
Proposed – Mike Percy 
Seconded – Nikki Wilford 
 
League Secretary  
Nicky Percy 
Proposed – Nikki Wilford 
Seconded – Carole Booth 
 
Match Secretary  
Ant Cross 
Proposed – Steve Blackburn 
Seconded – Paul Whitehouse 
 



Treasurer 
Michael Banks 
Proposed – Carole Booth 
Seconded – Stu Wickstead 
 
Press Secretary 
Nikki Wilford (with help from Lee Meakin) 
Proposed – Carole Booth 
Seconded – Paul Whitehouse 
 
Tournament Secretary 
Nikki Wilford (with help from Amit Mistry) 
Proposed – Nicky Percy 
Seconded – Steve Blackburn 
 
Social Secretary 
Nicky Percy  
Proposed – Kat Platt 
Seconded – Carole Booth 
 
Council Members 
Kat Platt 
Paul Whitehouse 
Jon Jackson 
Steve Blackburn 
Fred Barnes (Honorary Member) 
 
Proposed – Lee Meakin 
Seconded – Mike Percy 
 
Junior Coaching Secretary 
Trevor Bell 
Proposed – Kat Platt 
Seconded – Steve Blackburn 
 
Adult Coaching Secretary 
Phil Fyles 
Proposed – Ant Cross 
Seconded – Mike Percy 
 
Safeguarding Officer 
Lee Meakin  
Proposed Trevor Bell 
Seconded – Kat Platt 
 
AGM business concluded. 
 
Any Other Business 

The following items were discussed after the conclusion of the AGM. 



- Plans for an extra league/division. Further to previous discussions regarding changing the mixed 

league to 3 divisions rather than the current 2, (not deemed to be feasible at the present time), 

a request was made that we all try to encourage ex-players to return to the league, with the 

intention that we can implement this change within the next 2/3 years if we have more teams in 

the league. 

 

- Junior Coaching/Players. Trevor advised that the junior coaching is going really well and that 

they have had to close the sessions twice to new players and have a waiting list for places. Nikki 

Wilford is very keen to promote badminton locally to more younger players and the committee 

will be looking at activities to support this. 

 

- Blackpool Junior Coaching is celebrating its 30th anniversary and has a tournament planned for 

15th July with involvement from Badminton England. It was suggested that perhaps the 

President and Chairperson attend this event, just to provide a presence from the BDBA. 

 

- Injuries during a match/substitution. A previous discussion was revisited, regarding 

substitutions during a match for injuries. Various scenarios were suggested whereby a 

substitute may be used; however, the consensus was that it could be very difficult to implement 

and may be open to abuse. However, if a specific proposal is made in the future, this can be 

assessed/discussed by clubs, with a corresponding vote at the AGM. 

 

- Tournaments. Nikki Wilford, as the new tournament secretary, will be looking at running two 

tournaments during the year – November and May. The tournaments may be subsidized by the 

league, given we have a healthy bank balance. Further details to follow when finalised. 

 

- Season start date. Carole raised a suggestion that the league starts slightly later as some teams 

struggle to get players for the early matches.  Post meeting note – Carole clarified that she was 

referring to the restart date after the Christmas break, as sometimes the matches are very early 

in January. Ant will look at this when planning the fixtures.  

 

- Payment of team and player registration fees. These fees are generally completed in a timely 

manner by the majority of clubs (either at the beginning of the season or upon registration of a 

new player). As a general reminder, should players not be fully registered, in accordance with 

the terms in the Standing Orders, clubs may be deducted points for using unregistered players 

and these players may not be covered under the annual insurance policy.  

 

- Cost of hall hire. Stu Wickstead commented that Kirkham Grammar School is raising the costs of 

the court hire. Other clubs provided an indication of the costs they currently pay. 

 

- A full committee meeting will be held in August to discuss the new season and some of the 

items raised. 

 

Meeting closed at 8:30pm. 

 



  



Attachment 1 

BDBA Accounts Year Ending March 2023 

 

 

 



Attachment 2 

Match Secretary’s Report 

These are still difficult times for badminton clubs in the aftermath of the Covid years. We 
now also have had to deal with rising costs for shuttles, rent and equipment. Despite these 
difficulties, the Mixed league managed to maintain 2 leagues with similar numbers to last 
season and, it was great to see the Levels league increase to 9 teams. 
It was sad to see Pilling withdraw from the league but, hopefully they will return soon 
maybe in the levels league. No team this year had maximum points and, no team finished 
the season with zero points. 
The Division 1 title was held by Hesketh Fleetwood A (formerly Fleetwood A) since 1996/ 
1997 season consecutively for 26 years. In the final match between the two top teams, 
Poulton managed to snatch the title by the narrowest of margins. HFA needed a draw and, 
Poulton required a win to be champions. The result was 13-11 win for Poulton after an 
injury meant HFA had to concede 7 games. Poulton's younger team included a European 
over 35 medallist, a former junior international and the most consistent Division 1 player 
(according to Brians statistics) for the last 3 years. Special mention should be made to the 
HFA team especially Andy Wiseman who has played regularly in all the 26 years. Also, 
Caroline Andrew who only missed 2 seasons whilst having children. 
Congratulations to Lightning A who achieved 3rd place, their highest position to date and, 
HFB who after achieving promotion last season, managed to remain in Division 1 on games. 
Relegated are Kingfisher B narrowly on games and, Stanley A who found their first season in 
Division 1 very tough, but I know they enjoyed the experience. 
Lightning Club have enjoyed a good successful season and, Lightning B were clear winners of 
Division 2 only losing one match. Joining them next season in Division 1 will be Kirkham 
Charter A who were runners up. Kirkham's young female player of the year played a major 
role in their success this season which is very pleasing to see. The teams occupying third 
place to sixth place were all very similar with, Lids finishing in third place with their young 
male player of the year playing a big part of their success this season. Although Stanley C 
occupied the bottom position, they did field teams with very young players which is good to 
see and, hopefully these players will continue to play and improve. 
Unfortunately, in the Levels league, there were a quite a few conceded matches which may 
have contributed to final league positions. Lightning A with the most consistent team 
regained the title from last year’s winners HFA who finished in second place. I am hopeful 
that more teams will enter the Levels league next season so we could possibly have two 
divisions. 
It was pleasing to see many very close results in the Gazette Cup. Stanley A scuppered 
Poulton's chance for the "double" when they won the cup for the first time by 16 points. In 
fact, Stanley won their semifinal by 5 points and Poulton won their semifinal by 11 points. 
Another pleasing note on the Gazette Cup was that all matches were played this season, 
unlike last season when 3 out of the 6 matches were conceded! 
Although both teams were missing regular players, Lids managed to retain the Bridgewood 
Trophy by beating Project 12 who will have to try again to win a first cup trophy. 
My thanks to all the players, especially the captains/ match secretaries for sending me the 
results promptly. A special thanks to Brian Oakes for the weekly reports and, for doing the 
end of season statistics. Sadly, Brian will not be continuing in this role next season. I do hope 
someone will be proposed for this role. 



At the time of writing, I note there is a proposal to change the Mixed leagues to 3 divisions. 
in my view, there are pros and cons to this. The pros are that the standard in each division 
will not be as great between top and bottom and the majority of matches will be close. For 
the cons, it would mean that some teams who have gained promotion this season, will not 
be promoted and, it will mean playing all other teams and players 3 times. If this proposal is 
to be part of the AGM, then, all clubs should discuss with their members how they want to 
vote. The League rules should reflect what the clubs want. 
And finally, we need to attract more players into clubs, into the teams. Please don't let your 
rackets attract dust! As a pensioner, I can tell you that my appetite for the game has not 
diminished. If you know players who would like to start playing again or, new players then 
encourage them. Coaching/ training is available throughout the BDBA area: Warton Junior 
Club, junior coaching at Palatine, junior coaching at Stanley Park Sports centre and senior 
coaching at Thornton YMCA. The BDBA website has more details. 
Good Luck to all for the 2023/ 2024 season.     
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Attachment 3 

Proposed Amendments to the Constitution, Standing Orders and Competition Rules 

 



 

 



 

 



 


